
News from friends affected by the
earthquake

The left arrow points to my location and the right one is the location of one
of the nuclear power plants in trouble.

Two days ago I was finally able to contact a friend in Sendai, the largest
city closest to the epicenter. He said that he and his family are OK and that
their apartment building had only minor damage. Dishes have fallen off the
shelf and many were broken.

The friend met up with news journalists from America and took them close to
the towns of the Rikuzen coast that were destroyed by the tsunami. The towns
are completely gone with only rubbish remaining.

Due to concerns of a possible meltdown of the nuclear reactors in neighboring
Fukushima, he and his family will move from Sendai to avoid possible
radiation contamination.

A family with 7 children who live next door to me moved to Nagoya, far from
Fukushima. They had planned to move even before the time of the disaster and
it gave them greater motivation to leave quicker than planned. But as I said
in a previous post, I do not think nuclear radiation will come to the Niigata
area where I live. The prevailing winds blow from the west to the east, and
there is a mountain range between us and one of the Fukushima power plants,
180 kilometers away.

A family I know who has a house in Chiba just east of Tokyo has left the
country entirely.

Fukushima prefecture is one of the neighboring prefectures of Niigata, where
I live. Fukushima is one of my stomping grounds.

The Chinese ideograph of Fukushima literally means, “happy island”. Who is
the author of life? Yeshua Hamashiach – AKA Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Who is
the author of unhappiness and death – Lucifer, AKA Satan, the hairy one.

The Rikuzen coast was one of the most beautiful areas of Japan to visit. It
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became a wasteland.

Joined an NPO project to help the
Sendai Earthquake Victims

The Tohoku or Northeast area of Japan is about the size of Lake Michigan. The
earthquake moved this massive amount of land 2.4 m (8 ft) east into the
Pacific! That's what caused the tsunami that killed 19,759 people.

It was an auspicious time for me to come to Osaka after the earthquake. I was
contacted by a friend, Josh DeSantis, the chairman of Hiyaku28 NPO, to come
to Kobe to set up a new website to raise donations for the earthquake
victims. Josh participated in the relief efforts of the 1995 Kobe earthquake.
Kobe is only a 360 yen train ride from where I was in Osaka. I had just
enough money to get to Kobe with 69 yen left in my pocket, the remainder of
5000 yen I started with a week ago. Please see the web site I put up so far:
Help Japan 2011

There is no chance for me to have a direct face to face contact with the
earthquake victims at this time. Authorities have been telling volunteers not
to come! Rescue operations are still underway. Much of the devastated area is
still under water. Only professional rescue workers are allowed.

The Situation of my Family and Friends
after the Tohoku Earthquake
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I’ve been calling all my friends, especially the ones that live close to the
earthquake epicenter near Sendai, Japan. Nobody I know was hurt during the
earthquake in the slightest. Everybody in Northern Japan experienced the
shocks of the quake, but nobody was close enough to the coast to be affected
by the tsunami.

My family in Niigata reports that they all went outside during the
earthquake, but then went back inside when it was over because of the cold.
Simon in Misawa in Aomori Prefecture says he was without power for 40 hours.
Sam in western Tokyo was also without power, but he has a generator that
generated enough power for lights. Paul in Nasu, northern Tochigi prefecture
said that he and his family were not at home during the quake. They returned
to find many broken dishes on the floor. I tried calling friends in Sendai
which is close to the epicenter, but their phones were not working. However,
I heard from others that they are all OK.

I lived in Sendai from 1975 – 1977. During that time I used to visit the
towns of the Rikuzen area that were destroyed by the tsunami. There is not a
single city in the area I haven’t been to.

Shook up while in Tokyo by Massive
Earthquake

The pointer on the left points to where I lived in Niigata City, and the
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pointer on the left is where the Fukushima nuclear reactors are that were
damaged by the earthquake and tsunami.

March 11, 2011: At 2:46 PM local Japan time I was sitting in a MacDonald’s in
Sangenjaya, only two train stops from Shibuya, a major commercial center of
Tokyo. An earthquake began shaking the building. There are earthquakes in
Japan from time to time that are strong enough to be felt without doing any
damage, but this one was the strongest I have experienced in my life doing
damage right before my eyes! It got stronger and stronger to the point that
the women in the MacDonald’s started to scream and a few people ducked under
the counters to protect themselves. A large picture window close to where I
was sitting was shattered to pieces! Glass fell on the street and on the
floor of the MacDonald’s, and one piece even landed on the counter where I
had my laptop PC. I grabbed the laptop and the rest of my stuff, and went
outside and watched as the police brought brooms and swept the broken glass.
A police box is just next to that MacDonald’s.

At first I thought the earthquake was local because only the MacDonald’s
seemed to have damage, but I hear the main part was the Northeast of Japan,
which meant the entire north half of Honshu felt the earthquake.

It was a good time to meet people and talk with them. It seems people are
more willing to take time and stand and talk when something big happens that
shakes them up!

Thirty minutes later there was an aftershock and more broken glass fell from
the window. The police tried to keep the people away from the building, and
the MacDonalds closed for business that day. It’s funny but that was the only
business that closed from what I could see. Everybody else continued business
as normal.

A few hours later in the evening, I heard for the first time how massive the
earthquake was, all of northern Japan and especially the Northeast area, an
area I sometimes visit.

As I write this post, I can still feel aftershocks from time to time.


